
Gunnison City Council Meeting Minutes    
Wednesday, November 10, 2016, 8:30 PM  
Gunnison City Hall, 39 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634      


                                             
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, Gunnison City Councilmembers:  Robert Andersen, Blake Donaldson, Thayne Carlisle, Andy Hill and Blane Jensen, City Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Librarian/Police Secretary Carolyn Childs, Court Clerk Pam Barrus and Robert Stevens with the Sanpete Messenger
Conducting:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Mayor Bruce Blackham
Review Police Department Needs

Mayor Blackham explained that he had been in contact with Chief Halliday and reported he is currently facing some health problems.  He commented there is still some testing taking place, but Chief Halliday has just not felt good, and has described a need to take some time off to recover, spend some time with his family, and see what happens with his health issues, if any.   The discussion turned to Chief Halliday's accrued time off he could utilize or FMLA for more or less a short term disability.  It was noted he had 8 weeks of sick leave and vacation time that could be used to bridge this time if he chose to.  Mayor Blackham proposed the City offer him a severance pay that included three months of full wages, benefits and insurance plus whatever he would have with his vacation and sick pay to cash out, and noted that severance implies a leave.   He stated Chief Halliday's proposal was that he consider a resignation so that he can take advantage of this severance if approved tonight.  Mayor Blackham also wanted to secure and guarantee a position for him somewhere in the department if and when his health issues are  resolved.  Mayor Blackham felt this was fair, and felt a person would have a tough time in most work places, nearly impossible, finding this kind of a severance package, but knows the City values Chief Halliday's contribution and understands his position he is in right now.  He stated he has discussed this with Chief Halliday and questioned if there was any option better than that that would help him deal with this health issues and be, in essence, a blessing to his life.  Mayor Blackham presented this same question to the Council.  Mayor Blackham reiterated that Chief Halliday wanted to be assured this severance package was in place for him as well as the assurance of returning to a job.  He clarified that the two months of accumulated vacation and sick leave had been figured into the severance package with the vacation being paid in full and the sick leave paid out at 1/3 as per City policy.  The COBRA insurance had also been figured in for a three month time period.  Mayor Blackham stated if his health issues were determined to be considerable then that three month time period could be used to work with his doctor in qualifying for disability, and with or without this health package, if the health issues are that severe then he is going to have to work through that for a long term disability (LTD).  He stated this three month severance bridges him and allows him to start working with his doctor or possibly even have his doctor say he may come back to work in a few months, and he would come back and the City would still have a position for him.  Mayor Blackham reported he had spoken with Chief Halliday and Chief Halliday's wife about this as well, and they were very pleased with this offer.  

Councilmember Carlisle questioned if the position would be at Chief Halliday's current wage.  Mayor Blackham stated he had explained to Chief Halliday that he did not know in what terms the position may be and it may not be at the current wage, and Chief Halliday stated he understood, but was comforted to know there would be a position available for him.  Mayor Blackham turned the discussion to what the City does in terms of someone to run the department if this is prolonged.  The Council discussed how long they should leave the position open as well as where this leaves the Police Interlocal Agreement discussion.  Councilmember Jensen felt it significantly altered this and may even accelerate it, but questioned how the Council wanted to manage the department between now and then.  Councilmember Jensen voiced his concern of going forward with the agreement and possibly giving up the control of holding that position open.  He felt that the three month time frame should give Chief Halliday enough time to either get on LTD or come back to work, and voiced his approval of holding that  job for the time frame that it may take him 
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to either get on LTD or return to work, just so he is taken care of.  The different scenarios were discussed that could take place with the Interlocal Agreement.  Mayor Blackham noted he had tried to contact Centerfield's Mayor, Tom Sorensen, to discuss this and would continue to try to get in contact with him.  Councilmember Jensen stated the City could choose to hold the position open, and if it would be written into the agreement great, and if it couldn't then the Council could stay back and hold the agreement back for that amount of time.  The Council continued to discuss the possibility of short term and LTD.   
Mayor Blackham commented on those things within the Police Department that would need to be handled, and Councilmember Jensen explained Chief Halliday had already taken care of the very short term scheduling.  When questioned about holding the position open, Councilmember Jensen verified if Chief Halliday chose to resign for whatever reason then the Chief position would not be held open, but "a" position would be held open.  Mayor Blackham mentioned he had already explained that statement to Chief Halliday noting that the position may be the Chief's position, but it may not be, and the wage would be determined by the position that is open.  Councilmember Jensen explained even if any of these positions were hired from scratch, it would be normal to compensate Chief Halliday for his experience if and when hired back.  Mayor Blackham stated Chief Halliday does understand there may be a wage difference.   The discussion ensued regarding the timing of holding a position open to allow for Chief Halliday to determine what will work for him.  
Mayor Blackham called upon the Police Secretary, Carolyn Childs, and Court Clerk, Pam Barrus, for any ideas or other thoughts where they are both involved, especially Carolyn, with the department.  Carolyn mentioned if the Interlocal Agreement with Centerfield were able to be sped up and they could hire the four officers to start with leaving the fifth position open, then Chief Halliday would be able to come back.  Councilmember Jensen noted if Centerfield were willing to approve this in the agreement then the urgency would go away, and the department could get by with part-time officers to help until they have some answers.  Councilmember Jensen stated he was not opposed to holding a position open for the six months realizing that it may interfere with this agreement for awhile if Centerfield resists the proposal.  Councilmember Carlisle mentioned the importance of assuring Centerfield that this financial responsibility would fall on Gunnison City and would not be Centerfield's responsibility whatsoever, and it shouldn't change much moving forward.  Pam voiced her approval in this offer noting it would give Chief Halliday one less thing to worry about at this point in time.   Carolyn agreed in making sure Centerfield understood this would not be their financial burden, and if this would help speed up the agreement then it would take the pressure off of what to do in the interim rather than trying to hurry too fast to fill positions.  

Proposed Approval to Provide Emergency Man Power and Specified Police Department Expenditures
The Council continued to discuss what amount of time and benefits would be appropriate for Chief Halliday to help him through this time.  The Council also discussed the needs of the Police Dept. in the meantime as well.  Councilmember Jensen suggested if the Council wants to look at combining, and Chief Halliday has already made arrangements for Chief McCall to take over this week then he would suggest to continue with this arrangement  if Chief McCall is willing.  Councilmember Jensen stated he and Councilmember Carlisle could get with Chief McCall to make sure the City's interests are covered, but if they are willing to do it then this could help in the long run as well.  Mayor Blackham expressed his desire to move this merger along as quickly as possible noting that it seemed to be in the best interest of everyone involved.
Councilmember Jensen made the motion to approve the severance package discussed which will include: 1. Three months of wages, 2.  Whatever is remaining due for accrued vacation, 3. One-third (1/3) of whatever is remaining due for accrued sick leave, and 4. Insurance benefits for a three month period from the date of resignation noting these are all dependent upon his decision to resign, and it is proposed the Council meet with Chief Trent Halliday prior to the end of the three month period to reassess the situation, and have a discussion about:  1.  Possibly extending insurance benefits for another three months and 2.  That a position remain open for a period of six months from the date of resignation.   Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
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The Council and Mayor Blackham requested Councilmember Jensen pursue Chief McCall's assistance as discussed previously to help with the management of the department in the interim.  Councilmember Jensen stated he would make sure it was covered one way or another  either by himself or by Chief McCall.
Mayor Blackham mentioned he had asked for the rescheduled November 16th council meeting that was moved to Monday, November 14th to be moved back to the original planned date of Wednesday, November 16th at 7:00 p.m.  The Council approved of this rescheduling.
Mayor Blackham would like to see the Interlocal Agreement put on the next agenda.

Adjourn

Councilmember Jensen made the motion to adjourn.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion carries with a 5-0 vote.

9:20 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
__________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date

